
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Presented to the members and players for the 
Annual General Meeting 

To be held at the Netball Clubrooms 
Monday November 17th, 2008 at 7.30pm 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

Annual General Meeting 
 

AGENDA 
 
 

1. Welcome 
 

2. Apologies 
 

3. Minutes of 2007 AGM 
 
4. Annual Report 

 
5. Elections:  Committee: President 

Vice-President 
Secretary 
Treasurer 
Committee Members (7) 

 
    Auditor 
 
    Association Delegates (2 + 2 proxies) 
 
    Patrons 
 
    Umpires Co-ordinator 
 

6. Subscriptions for 2009 season 
 
7. Trophy donations 2009 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Season 2009 
 
 
Patroness:  Mrs. Levene Fechner 
 
President:  Kathy Marschall 
Vice-President:  Gabrielle Marschall 
Secretary:  Debbie Miles 
Treasurer:  Brooke Etscheid 
Committee Members: Gayle Dawkins  Bridey Lewis 

Lyn Hoklas   Kym Noble  
Robyn Lienert  Sue Martin  
Fiona Hawkes 

     
 
Association Delegates: Lyn Hoklas, Gabrielle Marschall,   

Proxy- Gayle Dawkins, Brooke Etscheid 
Canteen Co-ordinator: Debbie & Brian Miles 
Umpires Co-ordinator: Kathy Marschall 
Records Officer:  Debbie Miles 
Newspaper Reports: Gayle Dawkins 
Junior Development: Robyn Lienert 
Coaches Co-ordinator: Lyn Hoklas 
Social Memberships: Bridey Lewis  
 
 
Life Members:  Mrs. Marjorie Lehmann, Mrs. Lynne Lindner, Mrs. Sue Fuller, 

Mrs. Edna Behrndt, Mrs. Kathy Marschall, Mrs. Cheryl Kraehenbuhl,  
Mrs. Joanne Buck, Mrs Gayle Dawkins, Mrs. Lyn Hoklas 

 
 
2008 Club Sponsors: 
Major  Kaesler Wines    Bronze  Décor Made Easy 
  Tanunda Clubhouse     C & D. Scott 
  Allterrain Lifting Services    Chris Goers 
  Ahrens Engineering      Barossa Sportspower 
  Barossa Engineering     Holiatt Daant 
  Gant & Sons      D & F. Habermann 
  Lynas Valley Ford     R & G. Dawkins 
  Vinpac International     EB Marschall & Sons  
Gold  Wohlers      Keil’s Fine Food & Coffee 
  Carol Kalleske 
  Valley Sheds   
Silver  JBG Architects 
  K & R Lienert 
  Barossa Nursery 
  Tanunda Hotel 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 

B. L & G Netball Association Trophy Winners 2008 
[From the Tanunda Netball Club] 

 
 

Senior 6–Runner-Up   - Karren O’Brien 
  
Intermediate – Runner-Up  - Celeste Hueppauff 
 
Junior 2 – 2nd Runner-Up  - Brooke Edson  
 
Sub-Junior 1 – 2nd Runner-Up  - Rubi Lienert 

 
 Sub Junior 3 – 2nd Runner-Up  - Matilda Lienert 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                      
                     
 

SUE MARTIN 
Club Person of the Year - 2008 

SUE MARTIN & KATHY MARSCHALL (President) 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 CELESTE HUEPPAUFF 
Wohlers Trophy - Most Successful Senior Player 2008 

CELESTE HUEPPAUFF & MARILYN WOHLERS 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

  SARAH EATHER 
Thelma Murphy Memorial Trophy  

– Most Successful Junior Player 2008 
TINA THIEL, SARAH EATHER, FRANK MURPHY 

 
 
 
 



 
 

                                         

                                                     Senior 1 
 
The Coach: Liz Smith  
 
The Team: Michelle Berrigan    Alicia Renshaw (Co Captain) 

Rebecca Blenkiron (Co Captain)  Jacqui Roberts 
Brooke Etscheid    Rosie Robinson 
Megan Hoklas    Jessica Smith 
Gabrielle Marschall (Vice Captain)  Linda Tscharke  
Toni Martin 

The Winners: Best & Fairest –  Jessica Smith 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Megan Hoklas 

 Most Consistent – Rebecca Blenkiron 
 
 
The year began with a terrific pre-season for division 1 to 3. A Division 1/2 squad was selected and the entire group worked 
well together for the season.  For the Wohlers Cup 12 girls were selected and various combinations tried. A great deal of 
potential was seen. Unfortunately that early potential was not to be realised. The team was beset with injuries from the 
outset. Two potential members of Division 1/2 did not make it past the pre-season, then within the first month Toni Martin 
and Alicia Renshaw both succumbed to major ankle injuries. For Alicia, our Co-Captain, this was to be the end of her season. 
Toni Martin showed incredible tenacity to return to Div 2 near the end of the season and was even able to have some court 
time back in Division 1. 
Although we lost the first 3 games we were able to see a great deal of potential and had an expectation that the later rounds 
would see us win a number of games. Alicia was developing well as a goalie and the defenders were combining strongly to 
provide many opportunities in attack. The loss of Toni and Alicia meant a major reshuffle of the team. 
A replacement goalie was our first requirement and so Jacqui Renshaw was elevated to the ones to fill the gap left by Alicia’s 
untimely injury. Jacqui worked hard and showed a great deal of potential in goals working with Megan Hoklas, who played 
most of the year at Goal Attack. The two girls started to develop a good understanding and Jacqui’s strong leading provided a 
focal point in attack. Unfortunately some negative media attention saw Jacqui make the decision to leave the team.  
Toni’s injury provided Rosie Robinson with an opportunity to again play at the Div 1 level. As Rosie is essentially a defensive 
player some centre court restructuring was necessary. We no longer had as much flexibility in this area of the court. Gabrielle 
Marschall played most games at Wing Attack, Jessica Smith at Centre and Michelle Berrigan became our versatile player who 
could fill in the gaps and move into any position as was required. 
So it was back to the drawing board yet again. After using Nicola Biagi (from inters) and Rachel Agars (back from Queensland 
on holidays) it became essential to find a permanent goalie. Brooke Etscheid was to be this person. Brooke had returned to 
netball in 2008 after having time off to become a mother. She had settled in well to her role in Div 2, but was prepared to 
make the move up to Div 1. It was terrific to at last have a settled line-up (or so we thought at the time1)!  Brooke and 
Megan began to work well together, unfortunately by now it was over half way through the season. 
So how did it finish? Well; we didn’t win a game although we came close against Nuriootpa in Round 9 and Gawler Central 
(minor premiers) in Round 10. We often won ½ or ¾ but had a problem finishing off. The team definitely showed a great deal 
of potential- it was not all doom and gloom. 
 
The facts: 

• We were not able to field the same team for any two weeks of the season 
• We had three weeks without a second goalie 
• Apart from injuries we succumbed to illness and had several game where we did not have 7 fit players 
• We had the youngest side of the competition with a seventeen year old and three eighteen year olds 
• Of the 2007 team less than ½ remained for 2008 

On the positive side: 
• We have the basis for a great team into the future 
• We had two players poll in the top 7 of the Association 
• The girls were all local players 

 
 
 
 



 

 
 
Thanks to those players who filled in when we were short or sat on the bench: Nicola Biagi, Lauren Martin, Celeste 
Hueppauuff, Chloe Frentsch,  Dom Baumgartner, and Rachel Agars. 

A special thanks must go to all of those people who supported the Division 1 team during the 2008 season. Especially, Lyn 
Hoklas who was both team manager and primary carer and Cathy Marschall who along with Lyn coached the Div 2s and 
provided regular assistance, support and advice. 
 Also thank you to those people who regularly scored and timed. Christine Robinson was outstanding in this area, scoring or 
doing another duty every week. Thank you to all of the other parents, partners and Div 2s who helped out each week. And 
again to the Div 2s for training with us each week and always be there to back us up. 
 
  

Elizabeth Gary-Smith 
Coach 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Senior 2 

 
 

 
The Coach: Lyn Hoklas & Kathy Marschall 
 
The Team: Dominique Baumgartner  Chloe Frentsch 
  Anna Boehm   Megan Heidenreich 
  Amelia Dawkins   Kerry Morrison 
  Brooke Etscheid   Skye Underwood 
  Nicole Fuller 
 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Skye Underwood 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Brooke Etscheid 

 Most Consistent – Chloe Frentsch 
 

 
 
After pre-season Liz, Kathy and myself picked the Div 1 and 2 squad.  This meant there would be a lot of shuffling around 
until Liz found the right combination. We had a team of 8 for the first week. Dora was in that team but I think she thought 
the coaches were too old so she left us and found her place in the 4s. This meant Amelia had to step up into G. A. position 
sooner than expected. Amelia had a lot of tough completion that she handled quite capably and shot brilliantly. Liz decided 
Gabrielle was too good for us so we lost Gab to the 1s.  
Actually we had so many changes and players in our team. 
 
 It was very hard to get settled. We would like to thank Jacqui Roberts for her time with us. Anna and Megan who came half 
way through the season, with their experience they boosted our team immensely. Also thankyou to Nicole Fuller and Toni 
Martin for helping us out in the last few games. If only we could have had you all for the whole season. Last but not least the 
girls who were the backbone of our team and were there all season. Kerry you were our great steady player through the 
centre, Dom the dominator who came through with amazing intercepts, Skye in defence who worried all opposing goalies 
with her tight defence, Chloe also in defence with her great pressure in and around the circle and Brooke who got stronger 
and more accurate with her shooting as each week passed hence the reason we lost her to the one’s ¾ of the way through 
the season.    
 
Unfortunately we only won 2 games but the competition is getting tougher and we have to as well. A big thankyou to Liz for 
her time and effort throughout the season. Your knowledge is a great asset to our club. Congratulations to our trophy 
winners. Best and Fairest Skye; Runner up Brooke and most consistent Chloe. 
Well done girls. Hope you all had an enjoyable season. Hope to see you next year.  
 
Cheers, 
 
 

Lyn Hoklas & Kathy Marschall 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
Senior 3 

 
 
The Coach: Fiona Habermann 
 
The Team: Ashleigh Fox   Nicole Owen  
  Karen Fox   Kirsty Roehr 
  Fiona Habermann  Angela Starkey 
  Linda Morgan   Susan Thompson 
        
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Fiona Habermann 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Karen Fox 
  Coaches Trophy – Kirsty Roehr 

   
 

 
Netball to me, is getting a group of girls together, improving fitness levels, having competitive game on a Saturday afternoon 
and enjoying a drink and a chin-wag throughout the season. As the Senior 3 team, we succeeded with the previous goals 
even though we finished on the bottom of the ladder. 
 
The ladder for us was not a good indication of our season. We matched it with nearly every team, we just found it hard to 
convert our game play to goals. With the associations new nominated duty of care in this year, as a coach I was thrilled when 
the club’s patroness Levene Fechner said she could help out when available. Levene always brightened the sidelines with her 
enthusiasm and encouragement, faithfully decked out in black and white. Thankyou Levene for your help. 
 
I would like to thank the senior 4 team for training with us, staying after their game (hot, cold or wet) and support us, for 
sitting on the bench when we only had seven (which was most weeks), and for filling our side when we were short with 
injuries. 
 
To the team, thankyou for your attitude and effort girls you kept trying throughout the season and was a good reward to 
finish the season winning the last two games. Thanks Foxy for looking after the team while I was away, where I must mention 
our thoughts are with Celia Fielke who snapped her achilles while playing for us. Lastly, thankyou to our families, supporters 
and sponsors of the Netball Club. See you all next year. 
 
 
 

Fiona Habermann 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Senior 4 

 
The Coach: Cherri Gant  
 
The Team: Cherri Gant  Dora Murray   
  Danielle Giles  Rachel Noack 
  Tracey Hoklas  Kym Noble 
  Vanessa John  Karen Underwood 
  Tammie Menzel 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Karen Underwood 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Rachel Noack 
  2nd Runner-up – Cherri Gant 
 
 
We started the season with nine girls. None of which had played together before, two of the girls had not played for years 
and two were new to the Club. It took a while for us to get together and find suitable positions for everyone. We gained a 
player from div 3 and unfortunately had to lose one of our valuable players to div 5. This wasn’t the end of our shuffling, part 
way into the last round one of our players chose to move to div 5 which finally made way for Dora, who was waiting for an 
opening with us. After all the changes our team started to perform as a unit. 
 
Rachel  joined us after having a few years off, she played mainly GK and busted her butt week in week out, we relied on her 
consistency on court each game. 
 
Karen (poor Karen) thank God for people like her, she played every position on court except C giving 100% every time. It’s 
people like her that make my job easier. 
 
Kym one of our versatile centre court players, always gave her best including her stint at GA against Kapunda (you had to be 
there) 
 
Vanessa   After years off the court Vanessa came back with a vengeance. A reliable defense player who never gave up and 
was a great support to the team. 
 
Tammie  After conversing with her mum and finding out she couldn’t play WD, I thought ok because she can and did play 
every other position with no questions asked. Tammie was a great team player. 
 
Tracey  A challenging first half of the season for Trace. Never gave up and always believed in herself. A valuable goalie to 
have on our team. 
 
Danielle  joined us third game in. Having some height around the circle and strong passes into the goalies strengthened our 
attacking end. 
 
Dora  After a rocky start to the season Dora joined us, her first game against Centrals with her accuracy and experience lifted 
our team greatly. 
 
I would like to thank the girls for their efforts this year, I would also like to thank Robyn for being my team manager who was 
a great support for the girls on Saturdays and a big help to me to get organized on the day.  
Thankyou to the div 3 girls for training with us and your support. It has been a pleasure for me to get too know you  
all and hope to see you all out for another round next year. 
 
 

Cherri  Gant 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Senior 5 

 
The Coach: Bridey Lewis 
 
The Team: Dianne Bartsch  Melissa Johnson  Sonia Malone 

Kristee Bartsch  Sarah Konzewitsch Kate McAuley 
Kate Blenkiron  Bridey Lewis  Kate Skarstrom 
Renee Brown   

 
The Winners: Best & Fairest –  Bridey Lewis 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Sonia Malone  
  2nd Runner-up – Renee Brown 
 
As with most of our senior teams our win / loss ratio did not fall in our favour this season, however our story is not one of 
being defeated and “… lets try again next season”, our story is one of individual performances and ultimately coming 
together as a team and more importantly friends. We started the year very enthusiastic with new and former players joining 
the Club. We had a strong defensive team on paper, however as with other grades we lacked goalies and a dominant centre.  
Kristee and I trialed as goalies and worked well, however it was evident that Kristee was the strong centre we needed. The 
night Melissa came to training with her newborn bub I felt relieved to have someone who only wanted to play goals.  
 
Our team was coming together however; as trials were drawing to an end our roller-coaster ride began. The first half of the 
season saw our team plagued by injuries to Kristee, Melissa and Kate Skarstrom. Losing these players – a goalie, a centre 
court player and a defender – really threw our team line-up and made players, such as Sarah Konzewitsch, Kate Blenkiron 
and Kate McAuley stand up and become dominant and versatile players. Kate McAuley especially played well after being 
promoted this year. She well and truly earned her spot in our defensive line up. Also Sarah was the only player to play every 
position on court which meant she played positions she never played before, including goals. Her go go gadget arms made it 
hard for goalies to shoot over her in defence and made her a great rebounding partner in our goals. 
 
Sonia Malone also became a permanent member of our team this year after being promoted from Division 6.  On an 
individual note I wish to thank Sonia for standing up to the challenge as it was the best I have seen her play netball. She 
dominated our defence and took up the challenge to play WA and C in a couple of games. She became an important part of 
our team and boosted morale each week, including mine, by changing her work rosters so she could play and having an 
attitude of never giving up even when we were losing. 
 
During the first round our team remained unsettled due to injuries which made it difficult to play consistent netball. Brodie 
and Danica trialed in our team during this time and I thank them both for being part of our team. We also welcomed Renee 
Brown into our side as a permanent team member and she provided the drive we needed to play some good netball and 
made her mark as a strong mid court player. By mid season, I had all my girls back from injury but understandably it took a 
while for them to feel confident in their netball. We also welcomed Dianne Bartsch into our team. A decision made by the 
team as a whole. I thank the maturity of the girls for accepting a 10th player into our side as it meant we had to deal with 3 
players on the sideline each game, however a roster system helped overcome these problems. 
 
Although by mid season we had only won one game, our whole attitude as players, friends and as a team changed. This was 
most evident in our games against Angaston, Nuriootpa and Barossa. During the Angaston game we just relaxed and enjoyed 
our netball. We all had the confidence to take a risk which saw the ball being tapped from our defensive back line right down 
the court and between the goalies – it looked good but we really just jagged it! We all walked off that court happy and 
relieved. 
 
By the Barossa game we were all pumped to win however due an injury to Kate Blenkiron and some horrible weather we lost 
by four goals. Our end of season game against Nuri saw us go goal for goal with the top four side for the first half. But in the 
spirit of our team we decided to change the whole team around. Difficult for Sarah who had played every position. 
Unfortunately I think Renee struggled as a goalie with her height as she seemed to jump when shooting. Our defenders Katie 
McAuley and Sonia were pretty impressive in goals and Skars and Mel did well at centre.  
 
Our team was not about a team that finished second from bottom but a group of girls that finished together as a team of 
friends who just wanted to have fun.  Thanks girls for a fun year!!!! 
 
`Bridey  Lewis  
 



 
 

Senior 6 
 
 
The Coach: Fiona Hawkes 
 
The Team: Kayla Air   Leanne Hutton  Sue Martin   
  Carole Argent  Carol Kalleske  Karren O’Brien 
  Gayle Dawkins  Erica Kalleske  Danika Sapwell 
  Brodie Dijksman  Mel Haines  
   
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Fiona Hawkes  
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Gayle Dawkins 

2nd Runner-up –  Sue Martin  
 
 
I would like to start by thanking the committee for all their help this year and also to Bridey and her team of div 5 girls for 
training with us on the odd occasion that we actually made it out there. Also congratulations to Karren O’Brien who came 
second in the Association votes for div 6. 
 
We started the season with ten players and then after a few weeks we had eleven, then we went back to ten. I was then 
injured and re recruited Mel Haines into our team, luckily enough to qualify her for finals so then we were back to ten. 
 
We finished the season in fourth position and played in the first semi final at South Gawler, and also played the South team. 
Unfortunately we were defeated by one goal after full time on a penalty shot. We may have lost, but we certainly still fought 
through to the end. It would be great to see more of our players supporting our finals teams in the future. 
 
Thanking for having me as your coach this year and also for all your support through the year. Thankyou to Sue & Gayle for 
helping out with the team when I was unavailable. 
 
 
Fiona Hawkes  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Intermediates 
 
 
The Coach: Sue Martin & Jason Moon 
 
The Team: Demi Alcorn  Celeste Huepauff - Captain 

Nicola Biagi- Vic Cap  Emma Schilling 
Hannah Dawkins  Lauren Martin 
Ella Dorfmeister  Sarah Martin 
Harriet Schuyler 

      
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Celeste Hueppauff 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Lauren Martin  
  2nd Runner-up – Emma Schilling 
 
We started the season with 5 girls Sarah, Harriet, Ella, Celeste & Abby. Liz knowing the capability of Abbie quickly selected 
her to play in the div 1 side, leaving me with 4 players. There were 3 other girls playing in seniors that were still eligible to 
play intermediates and thankfully Nicola & Demi joined our team.  Still needing a few more players, we then were able to 
select the Junior 1 top 3 players, Lauren, Emma & Hannah. 
  
We were very excited about the season, we did lose a few games, and our biggest game score was 73 to 27 goals with our 
average win by 40 odd goals. We had what we thought was a dream team, but it was not to be. Reason being??? Lots of 
reason, fitness and maybe even commitment. Who knows? 
I just hope that all of the girls have maybe learnt something from this season, and even enjoyed their netball. They where all 
very sweet, and they were a wonderful not to mention very talented bunch of girls to coach.   We thank you. 
 
I would also like to thank Toni for taking on most of the fitness every week, and to the Junior 1 for training nights, also to div 
1 & 3 who also we had the odd training with. Thankyou to Cherri for being our duty of care person most weeks and the 
parents for there help & support for the season with scoring and timing duties and thanks to the girls that umpired us.  
 
Congratulations to Celeste for Best & fairest; Lauren for 1st runners up & Emma 2nd runners up 
Congratulations to Celeste for most successful senior player for the club and for coming 2nd in the association. What a year 
you have had.     
 
Also well done to Emma & Lauren for making it in the country championship under 15’s team and Lauren for being selected 
in the U17’s SA Regional championships.   
 
We would like to wish the girls all the best that will be play seniors netball next year.  
 
Regards, 
 
 
Sue Martin & Jason Moon 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Junior 1 

 
 
The Coaches: Toni Martin & Kirsty Roehr 
 
The Team:  Rebecca Downes  Naomi Murray 
  Lydia Hage  Kiara Pudney 
  Morgan Haines  Sarah Schubert 
  Abby Johnson  Lucy Walker 
  Flynn McNally  Courtney Wood 
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Sarah Schubert 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Naomi Murray & Morgan Haines 
  2nd Runner-up – Lydia Hage 
 
 
 
What a year we’ve had, it was always going to be difficult with 10 girls in the team to give everyone equal time but we 
managed to get through it and we must thank all girls for there patients and understanding. 
 
It was a slow start to the season, we sat around 5th on the ladder for most of it, but with constant improvement from all 10 
girls both individually and as a team we were able to finish 4th on the ladder due to some fantastic efforts in the last 3 games. 
 
Well done to all girls for making the finals, the semi final was a very nerve raking game but we ended up with the win moving 
to the prelim final. It was unfortunate the day was so hot and we just ran out of puff at the end, everyone played well and to 
be leading at half time to a team we hadn’t defeated all season was great, also a big  thanks to all those who supported us on 
the day. 
 
Thanks to the under 17’s and Sue and Jason for training with us most weeks. Big thanks to the parents who did scoring and 
timing, a special thanks to Sharon Pudney who was our weekly duty of care person, and thanks to everyone else who 
supported us through out the season. 
 
Congratulations to Sarah for making it into the top 5 in the association votes. 
 
2nd runner-up 
Goes to a girl whose ability to read play coming down the court and cut in front to receive passes constantly was outstanding, 
she was a pleasure to coach and was always there to support her team mates. 
Well done ........Lydia Hage. 
 
Runner up was a tie 
Both these girls were eager to learn and responded well to direction at training and even sometimes yelled on the sidelines. 
Both of these girls are committed and have great netball futures ahead of them. 
Congratulations......Naomi Murray and Morgan Haines 
 
Best and Fairest 
Goes to a 2nd year netballer whose skill and ability to run and intercept as many times as she did every games was fantastic, 
and for someone so short “OMG can she jump”. She was a pleasure to coach and I hope she continues to improve. 
Congratulations.......Sarah Schubert 
 
   
 
 
Toni Martin & Kirsty Roehr 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Junior 2 
 
 
The Coach: Jess Smith  
 
The Team: Maddi Beckmann  Kate Hueppauff 
  Nicole Draper  Joanne Long 
  Sarah Eather  Stephanie Page 
  Brooke Edson  Claebon Sandell 
  Nadia Heinrich  Cassie Whale  
 
    
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Sarah Eather 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Brooke Edson 
  Best Team Player – Maddi Beckmann 
 
 
 
We started the season with ten players- Cassie Whale, Kate Hueppauff, Sarah Eather, Claebon Sandell, Stephanie Page, 
Joanne Long, Nicole Draper, Brooke Edson and Maddi Beckman.  Unfortunately five of my girls were defenders and three of 
them goalies, which left me with one girl who could play in the mid court and one girl who had never played netball before 
which made it very hard to play the girls evenly and in the positions they wanted to play.  
 
To the girls credit they played in the positions I put them in even if they had never played there before and always gave a 
100% and not once did one girl complain about the amount of court time they had received. Every girl has contributed to the 
team throughout the season and all of them deserved to play in the finals. Each and every single girl has improved 
throughout this season and it has been a privilege to be there coach and to have been able to watch them grow as players. 
The girls were all willing to learn and willing to put in the hard hours when it came to the finals.   
 
When it came to the bye, we decided not to train and have a well deserved break and go to the pub for tea. It was a good to 
see that all the girls got on off the court and could enjoy one another’s company. We won 12 out of the 16 games this season 
and finished equal third. It was a pleasure coaching these girls this season.  
 
Unfortunately when it came to finals we had a few nerves (which is to be expected when playing finals) and we lost but the 
girls didn’t stop fighting till the final whistle blew.  We also had two girls who polled highly at the Association Best and Fairest 
Dinner- Brooke Edson coming third and Sarah Eather coming seventh. The parent’s were also a great help, giving me advice 
every week which was honestly greatly appreciated. This has also been a learning experience for me and thanks everyone for 
their help and understanding. It was a great season girls I have thoroughly enjoyed being your coach this season it has been 
really fun with lots of funny moments most of the involving one of Brooke’s lovely stories. Congratulations on a successful 
season, I hope to see you all playing next season. 
 
 
 
Jess Smith 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Sub-Junior 1 
 
The Coach: Gabrielle Marschall  
 
The Team: May Chmielewski  Jessica Hancock  Mikaela Marshall 
  Laura Downes  Alex Laucke  Kaitlyn Viergever 
  Ilea Graetz  Rubi Lienert 
    
The Winners: Best & Fairest –  Rubi Lienert 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up –  Alex Laucke 

Most Improved – Ilea Graetz 
 

The Sub Junior 1 team this season consisted of 8 players. However, we started the season with 7 players available for the first 
match, which was often the case throughout most of the season. Those committed to playing netball, this included coming to 
training and being available for matches received the opportunity to play. All girls often had the opportunity to play several 
different positions, at training and on Saturdays. This lead to some funny match ups at training, especially when playing 
against the Junior 2’s, with Rubi playing GK against Brooke one example. Even though there was a great height difference, 
Rubi accepted the challenge with enthusiasm, as did all the girls. 
 
We have had a mixed season. Won 2 games in the first round, and then 2 draws in the second round. Halfway through the 
first round it became very evident that the Sub Junior 1 competition was going to be a strong one. Most of the teams were 
taller and bigger then us, but that didn’t stop the girls striving to play our game. We often received praise from the 
opposition coaches and were competitive in parts against most teams, even the two who eventually played in the Grand 
Final. 
 
As for the girls; 
Kaitlyn continued to improve throughout the season, playing mostly at GS, but also played GA and GK. She has a lovely long 
shot for goal and just needs to play more confidently. 
Laura played at GA and often had very good players on her, but she tried hard all game. She also has a very good defense 
side to her game. 
May played varied positions in goals and WA, which she can play nicely, also needs to have confidence in her game. 
Jess was selected as one of our captains and she mostly played WA, but played WD just as well. Jess has a great pass and 
leads beautifully for centre passes.  
Rubi played mostly at Centre and never stopped running and tried hard all game. She supports her team members excellently 
and is very good at directing and reading the play. 
Mikaela played all 3 defensive positions and worked extremely well with Alex and Ilea. She has shown a lot of improvement 
over the season. 
Alex our other co -captain played mostly at GD and supported the ball nicely down the court into attack. She received a lot of 
praise from opposition coaches and often troubled her opponent. 
Ilea Played WD and GK, She listened to advice on different defensive styles and applied them to the game, hence she 
improved greatly over the second half of the season. 
 
Congratulations to the trophy winners; 
Best and Fairest – Rubi Lienert – underestimated in the first quarter of a game, not so for the rest of the game. Rubi had a 
brilliant season and her dedication to netball is something we all need to strive to achieve. She created many opportunities 
for her team members. 
Runner-Up  – Alex Laucke – great defence player and often against very good and taller opposition, a great team player. 
Second Runner-Up – Ilea Graetz – Ilea had a brilliant second half of the season and was one player who showed great 
improvement. Ilea was starting to read the play well, taking lots of intercepts in our final few games. 
 
I would like to thank the Sub Junior 2 players who filled in for us this season, Alex Miller, Sophie Clark and Karina Marschall. 
Alex Miller played twice, but actually was reserve for most of our games, so thank you Alex. Also thanks to Deb Marshall, Ella 
Rossack and Jess Smith and their teams, who we trained against. Thanks also to all parents for scoring, timing and being the 
primary care persons on Saturdays. Lastly thank you to all 8 Sub Junior 1 players for an enjoyable season and good luck to all 
for next season. 
 
Gabrielle Marschall 



 
Sub-Junior 2 

 
 
The Coach: Ella Rossack & Debbie Marshall   
 
The team: Sophie Clark   Alex Miller  

Alannah Cunningham  Mariah Rossack 
Morgan Goss   Brie-Anne Tapscott 
Sofie Kraft   Amity Thompson 
Karina Marschall 

 
   
The winners: Best & Fairest – Morgan Goss 
  Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Amity Thompson & Sofie Kraft 
  Coaches Trophy – Karina Marschall 
 
 
The season started off well with the teams being selected promptly. We started with 9 girls who were all  
eager and had heaps of team spirit. As we had almost the same team as last season the girls all settled into 
 their positions quickly. The girls had some tough opposition again this season but they seemed to rise to the challenge even 
though not always coming away with a win.  
 
During the season we needed the girls to play different positions due to varying circumstances and some  
showed real talent in new positions. We tried to work with different ball skills at training and the girls responded well. We 
started the season training with Sub Junior 3s and part way through the season we decided the girls needed to be pushed a 
little bit further so we also trained with Sub Junior 1s which helped the girls immensely.  
 
We thank Rosie & Gabrielle for their support at training. We had great support again from family and friends who were 
always willing to help and we thank everyone for their contributions. We would also like to thank the Club for their support 
and communication this season. 
 
Also thanks to Fiona Hawkes and her Senior 6 team for another great fundraiser. Last but not least we would like to thank all 
the girls. We hope they are proud of their achievements because we as their coaches are proud of each and everyone one of 
them. 
 
Good luck for next season and we hope the girls continue to improve and to keep on enjoying their netball. 
 
 
 
Ella Rossack & Debbie Marshall 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Sub-Junior 3 
 
 
The Coach: Rosie Robinson 
 
The Team: Ellen Ahrens  Matilda Lienert 
  Holly Frost  Amy Mickan 
  Nikia Goers  Elsa Schuster 
  Ashleigh Harris  Hannah Strachan 
  Alexandra Hewitt 
      
 
The Winners: Best & Fairest – Amy Mickan 

 Best & Fairest Runner-Up – Matilda Lienert 
  Coaches Trophy – Ashleigh Harris 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

11 & Under 



 
The Coach: Kate McAuley 
 
The Team: Emily Clark   Abby Moore 
  Molly Celementson-Duncan Tayla Pudney 
  Eleanor Heidrich   Caitlin Scott 
  Lauren Hutton   Elisa Trotta 
  Anna Marschall 
 
Well what a season!  A first year coach,  some first year players and a very exciting journey.   
 
I had 9 girls in the 11 and under team this year who all possessed enthusiasm, excitement, determination and attitude.  We 
all had a lot of fun this year and although we only won 3 games, the success of our team is shown in every single one of these 
girls.  They all improved so much throughout the season and they all individually brought something different to our team.   
 
There was Em with her never ending smile whether she was on or off the court, Caitlin with her determination to get every 
single pass, even when I asked her not too, Tayla who would always look glamorous on the court and came up with a new 
hair-do almost every week.  There were my brave in and under players Abby and Elisa who always chased that ball no matter 
how many times they would fall over or hurt themselves, my star defenders Molly and Anna who always worked their 
hardest to get those rebounds, then there was Eleanor who asked all the questions and always took onboard any advice I 
gave her.   
 
Now you who are good at math will know that I only mentioned 8 girls.  The final girl to make up our team is Lauren.  Now 
Lauren was the player who probably challenged me the most during the season.  I started her off as a goal shooter, which she 
was happy and excited about, but because of Lauren’s height I decided to put her down the defensive end, much to her 
disgust.  Lauren of course told me how she felt about defence and insisted she be put back at goal shooter.  But I persisted 
with her and she turned out to be a brilliant defender, which also helped her shooting game when I put her in attack.   
 
To all the girls thankyou for your patience with me and your dedication to your netball.  You are all turning into fabulous 
netballers and I look forward to watching your progress in the future.   
 
I also have to thank all the parents.  I had a fantastic group of parents who were a huge support to me and the team.  They 
came out each and every week and cheered us on rain, hail or shine and did anything and everything for me like setting up 
our court, scoring, timing and being a never ending source of advice.  Words cannot explain how thankful I am.   
 
Thankyou to Justine and the Netta girls for training with us every week, and to Justine for being a huge support to me during 
the season.   
 
Thankyou to the Tanunda Netball Club for giving me this opportunity to coach, I thoroughly enjoyed myself.   
 
And finally to Deb Scott my team manager.  Thankyou so much for all the support you gave me throughout the season, for 
doing the book every week, checking that I always had everything done and for always giving me advice.   
 
Again thankyou to everyone and I hope to see you all next season.   
 
 
Kate McAuley  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

NETTA TEAM 
Coached by: Justine Smart 

 



 
Back: Jadzia Gladigau, Isobella Brown, Kelby Hunt, Maggie Henschke, Ella Slape 

Front: Georgina Frost, Bianca Puliatti, Annabel Smart, Zoe Healy 
 

In 2008 the Netta netball team consisted of 9 players- Kelby Hunt, Jadzia Gladigau, Zoe Healy, Annabel Smart, Bianca Puliatti, 
Ella Slape, Georgina Frost, Maggie Henschke, and 3 games into the season Bella Brown joined the team. It was the first year 
of netball for two of our players, Bianca Puliatti and Georgina Frost, and they did a terrific job of keeping up with the other 
girls. 
 
Each Saturday the girls played two different positions, changing at half time. Over the season each girl was able to play every 
position on the court approximately 4-5 times. For the last two matches I put the girls in a position that they were strongest 
at and just changed them in that area, hence we played the best game of the season against Nuri-our very last game!! We 
didn’t win but the girls played like champions.  
 
The Netta girls were a terrific bunch of girls. They were enthusiastic, determined and listened well (most of the time!)Their 
skills improved immensely during the season and they really started to be aware of their other team members on the court. 
They played well as a team and encouraged each other. There was a great team spirit. 
 
I enjoyed coaching the Netta team and hope all the girls will be out again next year trying their best for the Tanunda Netball 
Club! 
Justine Smart 

NETTA 2 TEAM 
Coached by: Maria Fraser 

 

                                                       
Back: Sadie Lienert, Georgia Germeine, Maeve Clementson-Duncan, Elise Reed, Stella Fraser, Hana Pitman 

Front: Ellie Clark, Abby Brooks, Taylor Mifflin, Chloe Roehr, Lucy Anderson, Abbey Underwood, Maddie Schuster 
Absent: Matilda Kraft 

:  
 
 
 
 

OUR SINCERE THANKS TO OUR CLUB & TROPHY SPONSORS 
 



Ahrens Engineering (Stefan & Leanne Ahrens) 
Allterrain Lifting Services (Steve & Sue Martin) 

Barossa Barbecue Chickens  
Barossa Engineering Services [Chris & Fiona Hawkes] 

Barossa Nursery 
Barossa Real Estate 

Barossa Sportspower 
Barossa Valley Sound & Vision (Ralph & Annabel Biagi) 

Barossa Valley Toyota 
Brock Harcourt – Barossa 

Ted & Jo Buck 
Robert & Gayle Dawkins 

Décor Made Easy 
Levene Fechner 

Maria Fraser 
Ron & Sue Fuller 

Gant & Sons Pty Ltd 
Chris Goers 

Daniel & Fiona Habermann 
Noel & Cheryl Heidenreich 

Brian & Lyn Hoklas 
Holiatt Daant Pty Ltd 

JBG Architects 
Kaesler Wines 
Carol Kalleske 

Keils Fine Food & Coffee 
Dean & Cheryl Kraehenbuhl 

La Buona Vita 
David & Marjorie Lehmann 

Bridey Lewis 
Kym & Robyn Lienert 

LJ Hooker Real Estate- Barossa Valley 
Lynas Valley Ford 

Gabrielle Marschall 
Kingsley & Kathy Marschall 

Tim McNally 
Murphy Family 

O’Leary Walker Wines 
James & Ella Rossack 

Clayton & Debbie Scott 
Tanunda Clubhouse 

Tanunda Snack Shack 
Valley Sheds [Brad & Debbie Marshall] 

Vinpac International 
Wohlers 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 



 
 
We started our season on a positive note with a new very organized and enthusiastic senior 1 coach Liz Smith, 
and a players list that didn’t look too bad. But even the most well organized Club cannot foresee injury or illness 
and over the next couple of months we lost several players ever week due to in jury. But to all the coaches credit 
we still managed to field 15 teams every Saturday. A big thankyou to all our coaches for your time, effort and 
commitment this year, it is very much appreciated. 
 
Well done to our four teams on making it through the minor rounds  into finals: Junior 2 coached by Jess Smith, 
Junior 1 coached by Toni Martin & Kirsty Roehr, Intermediates coached by Sue Martin & Jason Moon, Senior 6 
coached by Fiona Hawkes. Special mention to our Junior 1’s team effort playing in the preliminary final. 
 
Well done to the following girls on your achievements in Association & Regional netball teams – Rubi Lienert 
(Under 13’s), Hannah Dawkins, Lauren Martin & Emma Schilling (Under 15’s), Jess Smith (B-Grade). 
Congratulations to all players that were voted highly in the Association best & fairest, a great personal 
achievement.  
 
To Celeste Hueppauff – well done on winning the Wohlers Most Successful Senior Player award – for the second 
consecutive year.  Congratulations to Sarah Eather on winning the Thelma Murphy Memorial Trophy for the Most 
Successful Junior Player. Congratulations to Sue Martin on receiving the Club Person award. She has worked 
extremely hard as our sponsorship coordinator and her enthusiasm and efforts are very much appreciated. Here 
efforts have enabled the Club to have funds to work towards a more successful year ahead. 
 
To our sponsors we extend a sincere thankyou, your support this year had helped us to resurface our courts. We 
look forward to your continued support over the next few years. We are a strong Club and always have been and 
we will be working hard to ensure Tanunda will play at a top level again. 
 
Finally to the committee members, I thank you for your support this season your hard work and commitment has 
been outstanding. 
 
 
 
 

Kathy Marschall 
President  


